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Food and Drug Administration, HHS § 12.80 

with the Division of Dockets Manage-
ment. 

[44 FR 22329, Apr. 13, 1979, as amended at 50 
FR 8994, Mar. 6, 1985; 54 FR 9035, Mar. 3, 1989; 
58 FR 17096, Apr. 1, 1993] 

Subpart D—Presiding Officer 
§ 12.60 Presiding officer. 

The presiding officer in a hearing 
will be the Commissioner, a member of 
the Commissioner’s office to whom the 
responsibility for the matter involved 
has been delegated, or an administra-
tive law judge qualified under 5 U.S.C. 
3105. 

§ 12.62 Commencement of functions. 
The functions of the presiding officer 

begin upon designation and end upon 
the filing of the initial decision. 

§ 12.70 Authority of presiding officer. 
The presiding officer has all powers 

necessary to conduct a fair, expedi-
tious, and orderly hearing, including 
the power to— 

(a) Specify and change the date, 
time, and place of oral hearings and 
conferences; 

(b) Establish the procedures for use 
in developing evidentiary facts, includ-
ing the procedures in § 12.92(b) and to 
rule on the need for oral testimony and 
cross-examination under § 12.87(b); 

(c) Prepare statements of the areas of 
factual disagreement among the par-
ticipants; 

(d) Hold conferences to settle, sim-
plify, or determine the issues in a hear-
ing or to consider other matters that 
may expedite the hearing; 

(e) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions; 

(f) Control the course of the hearing 
and the conduct of the participants; 

(g) Examine witnesses and strike 
their testimony if they fail to respond 
fully to proper questions; 

(h) Rule on, admit, exclude, or limit 
evidence; 

(i) Set the time for filing pleadings; 
(j) Rule on motions and other proce-

dural matters; 
(k) Rule on motions for summary de-

cision under § 12.93; 
(l) Conduct the hearing in stages if 

the number of parties is large or the 
issues are numerous and complex; 

(m) Waive, suspend, or modify any 
rule in this subpart under § 10.19 if the 
presiding officer determines that no 
party will be prejudiced, the ends of 
justice will be served, and the action is 
in accordance with law; 

(n) Strike the participation of any 
person under § 12.45(e) or exclude any 
person from the hearing under § 12.90, 
or take other reasonable disciplinary 
action; and 

(o) Take any action for the fair, expe-
ditious, and orderly conduct of the 
hearing. 

§ 12.75 Disqualification of presiding of-
ficer. 

(a) A participant may request the 
presiding officer to disqualify himself/ 
herself and withdraw from the pro-
ceeding. The ruling on any such re-
quest may be appealed in accordance 
with § 12.97(b). 

(b) A presiding officer who is aware of 
grounds for disqualification shall with-
draw from the proceeding. 

§ 12.78 Unavailability of presiding offi-
cer. 

(a) If the presiding officer is unable 
to act for any reason, the Commis-
sioner will assign the powers and du-
ties to another presiding officer. The 
substitution will not affect the hear-
ing, except as the new presiding officer 
may order. 

(b) Any motion based on the substi-
tution must be made within 10 days. 

Subpart E—Hearing Procedures 

§ 12.80 Filing and service of submis-
sions. 

(a) Submissions, including pleadings 
in a hearing, are to be filed with the 
Division of Dockets Management under 
§ 10.20 except that only two copies need 
be filed. To determine compliance with 
filing deadlines in a hearing, a submis-
sion is considered submitted on the 
date it is actually received by the Divi-
sion of Dockets Management. When 
this part allows a response to a submis-
sion and prescribes a period of time for 
the filing of the response, an additional 
3 days are allowed for the filing of the 
response if the submission is served by 
mail. 
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(b) The person making a submission 
shall serve copies of it on the other 
participants. Submissions of documen-
tary data and information are not re-
quired to be served on each participant, 
but any accompanying transmittal let-
ter, pleading, summary, statement of 
position, certification under paragraph 
(d) of this section, or similar document 
must be served on each participant. 

(c) Service is accomplished by mail-
ing a submission to the address shown 
in the notice of participation or by per-
sonal delivery. 

(d) All submissions are to be accom-
panied by a certificate of service, or a 
statement that service is not required. 

(e) No written submission or other 
portion of the administrative record 
may be held in confidence, except as 
provided in § 12.105. 

§ 12.82 Petition to participate in forma 
pauperis. 

(a) A participant who believes that 
compliance with the filing and service 
requirements of this section con-
stitutes an unreasonable financial bur-
den may submit to the Commissioner a 
petition to participate in forma 
pauperis. 

(b) The petition will be in the form 
specified in § 10.30 except that the head-
ing will be ‘‘Request to Participate in 
Forma Pauperis, Docket No. ll.’’ Fil-
ing and service requirements for the 
petition are described in paragraph (c) 
of this section, whether or not the peti-
tion is granted. The petition must dem-
onstrate that either: (1) The person is 
indigent and a strong public interest 
justifies participation, or (2) the per-
son’s participation is in the public in-
terest because it can be considered of 
primary benefit to the general public. 

(c) The Commissioner may grant or 
deny the petition. If the petition is 
granted, the participant need file only 
one copy of each submission with the 
Division of Dockets Management. The 
Division of Dockets Management will 
make sufficient additional copies for 
the administrative record, and serve a 
copy on each other participant. 

§ 12.83 Advisory opinions. 
Before or during a hearing, a person 

may, under § 10.85, request the Commis-
sioner for an advisory opinion on 

whether any regulation or order under 
consideration in the proceeding applies 
to a specific situation. 

§ 12.85 Disclosure of data and informa-
tion by the participants. 

(a) Before the notice of hearing is 
published under § 12.35, the director of 
the center responsible for the matters 
involved in the hearing shall submit 
the following to the Division of Dock-
ets Management: 

(1) The relevant portions of the ad-
ministrative record of the proceeding. 
Portions of the administrative record 
not relevant to the issues in the hear-
ing are not part of the administrative 
record. 

(2) All documents in the director’s 
files containing factual information, 
whether favorable or unfavorable to 
the director’s position, which relate to 
the issues involved in the hearing. Files 
means the principal files in the center 
in which documents relating to the 
issues in the hearing are ordinarily 
kept, e.g., the food additive master file 
and the food additive petition in the 
case of issues concerning a food addi-
tive, or the new drug application in the 
case of issues concerning a new drug. 
Internal memoranda reflecting the de-
liberative process, and attorney work 
product and material prepared specifi-
cally for use in connection with the 
hearing, are not required to be sub-
mitted. 

(3) All other documentary data and 
information relied upon. 

(4) A narrative position statement on 
the factual issues in the notice of hear-
ing and the type of supporting evidence 
the director intends to introduce. 

(5) A signed statement that, to the 
director’s best knowledge and belief, 
the submission complies with this sec-
tion. 

(b) Within 60 days of the publication 
of the notice of hearing or, if no partic-
ipant will be prejudiced, within an-
other period of time set by the pre-
siding officer, each participant shall 
submit to the Division of Dockets Man-
agement all data and information spec-
ified in paragraph (a)(2) through (5) of 
this section, and any objections that 
the administrative record filed under 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section is in-
complete. With respect to the data and 
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